## Congress of the United States Washington, DC 20515

January 11, 2019

The Honorable Mike Pompeo Secretary of State U.S. Department of State 2201 C Street NW Washington, D.C., 20520

Dear Mr. Secretary:

We are deeply troubled by recent public reports that the State Department and the Office of the Chief of Protocol have downgraded the diplomatic status of the Delegation of the European Union to the United States. Disturbingly, this step, which appears to have taken place late last year, occurred without Congressional consultation or apparent notification to the European Union. The European Union and its predecessor organizations have maintained a growing diplomatic presence in Washington for over six decades. Notably, European Union member countries themselves have delegated substantial authority to the High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy to represent EU interests with other countries, including the United States.

Both the substance of this decision and the undiplomatic way in which it was carried out needlessly denigrate transatlantic relations. The European Union is one of the largest customers for U.S. exports and a significant source of job-creating foreign investment into our country. At a time when the Trump Administration is seeking to win trade concessions from the EU, build consensus to contain Iran's nuclear ambitions, counter widespread international Chinese cyber theft and trade cheating, and maintain sanctions on Russia for a range of malign actions, showing disrespect to our closest partners reduces the influence and credibility of the United States. NATO and the EU are the cornerstones of the transatlantic relationship, based in our common values and a shared vision for Europe, and should be treated as such.

To that end, we respectfully request your response to the following questions:

- 1. Why was Congress not consulted about this decision given its important role in foreign affairs?
- 2. When was the decision to downgrade diplomatic relations made? When was it was formally communicated to the European Union?
- 3. Why was this decision made and how was it reviewed and approved within the Administration?
- 4. Exactly how does this decision to downgrade our diplomatic relationship with the EU strengthen the United States?

The Honorable Mike Pompeo January 11, 2019 Page Two

Most importantly, we are concerned that this decision does not advance the interests of the United States and is in fact counterproductive. We ought to support and strengthen our allies, not turn them into foes. Insulting them for no apparent reason does not typically encourage them to take a warmer view of the United States.

We look forward to hearing from you on this important matter by January 30, 2019.

Sincerely,

ELIOT L. ENGEL

Chairman

House Foreign Affairs Committee

WILLIAM R. KEATING

Member of Congress

Member of Congress

ADRIANO ESPAILLAT

Member of Congress

BRENDAN F. BOYLE

Member of Congress

Member of Congress

**BRAD SHERMAN** 

Member of Congress

GERALD E. CONNO

Member of Congress

TED W. LIEU

Member of Congress

**DINA TITUS** 

Member of Congress

The Honorable Mike Pompeo January 11, 2019 Page Three

ROBIN L. KELLY Member of Congress

LOIS FRANKEL
Member of Congress

JAMES P. MCGOVERN Member of Congress

TEVE COHEN
Member of Congress

RON KIND Member of Congress

JEZÚS "CHUY" GARCÍA Member of Congress TED DEUTCH Member of Congress

Member of Congress

TOM MALINOWSKI Member of Congress

GRACE MENG
Member of Congress

JACKIE SPEIER
Member of Congress

DONALD S. BEYER JR. Member of Congress The Honorable Mike Pompeo January 11, 2019 Page Four

SETH MOULTON

Member of Congress

JIM COSTA

Member of Congress

**ELAINE LURIA** 

Member of Congress

MARCY KAPTUR Member of Congress

DAVID CICILLINE Member of Congress